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Decisions of the Adults and Health Overview and Scrutiny Sub-Committee 

 
6 March 2024 

 
Members Present:- 

 
Councillor Philip Cohen (Chair) 

Councillor Caroline Stock (Vice-Chair) 
 

Councillor 
Rishikesh Chakraborty 
Councillor Richard Barnes 
Councillor Alison Cornelius 
Councillor Ella Rose 
 

Councillor Gill Sargeant 
Councillor Lucy Wakeley 
Ms Nila Patel 
Ms Emma Omijie 
 

 
Also in attendance 

Councillor Alison Moore 
 

 
Apologies for Absence 

 
 None 

 
  
 

 
  

1.    MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING  
 
RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 24th January 2024 be agreed as a 
correct record and that the Action Log be noted. 
  
  
  

2.    ABSENCE OF MEMBERS  
 
None. 
  

3.    DECLARATION OF MEMBERS' PECUNIARY INTERESTS AND OTHER 
INTERESTS  
 
The Legal Officer reminded Committee Members of the importance of declaring non-
pecuniary interests.  
  
Councillor Barnes and Alison Cornelius declared an  under item 10 (Commissioning 
Approach for Care Homes in Barnet) as Board Members of Eleanor Palmer Trust. 
  
  
Councillor Stock declared an interest under item 10 (Commissioning Approach for Care 
Homes in Barnet) as her husband’s relative was in a Barnet care home. 
  
Councillor Rose declared an interest under item 10 (Commissioning Approach for Care 
Homes in Barnet) as relative was in the Whittington Hospital. 
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Councillor Patel declared an interest under item 9 (Quarter 3 Adult Social Care 
Performance Report) as Board member on Age Friendly steering group. 
  
Emma Omijie, Adviser, declared an interest under Item 9 (Quarter 3 Adult Social Care 
Performance Report) as a volunteer Age UK boost Disability Co-ordinator. 
  
Councillor Sargent declared an interest under item 9 (Quarter 3 Adult Social Care 
Performance Report) as volunteer. 
  
  
  

4.    DISPENSATIONS GRANTED BY THE MONITORING OFFICER  
 
None. 
  

5.    PUBLIC QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS (IF ANY)  
 
None. 
  

6.    MEMBERS' ITEMS  
 
None. 
  

7.    MINUTES OF THE JOINT HEALTH OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE  
 
The Chair reported that he attended the last meeting of the North Central London (NCL) 
Joint Health Overview & Scrutiny Committee, where the Start Well Consultation was 
discussed. 
  
The minutes of the North Central London Joint Health Overview & Scrutiny Committee 
held on 30th November 2023 were noted.  
  
   

8.    CHILDREN AND MATERNITY SERVICES - STARTWELL PROGRAMME  
 
The Start Well Programme Director, Anna Stewart, gave an overview of the programme, 
reporting that this is part of a long-term change programme in the NHS, involving the 
reconfiguration of services and reducing the number of maternity units across North 
Central London from five to four. She advised the Committee that the changes are 
required due to a declining birth rate and an increasing level of complexity and need for 
specialist care in maternity services. 
  
Two other options are under consideration which would merge the maternity units at 
either the Royal Free or the Whittington Hospitals. The current preferred option is to 
move services from the Royal Free to the Whittington. 
  
The Programme Director asked the Committee for feedback on implications of the 
proposals highlighting that the aim is to improve quality of services.  It was emphasised 
that this is not a cost saving exercise and current staff would be redeployed. There would 
be investment in infrastructure in neonatal services in the NCL area. Both options will 
include investment in Barnet hospitals. 
  
A final decision is still to be made and options would be published before Spring 2025. 
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The Programme Director said there is also a consultation on the potential closure of the 
Edgware Birthing Suite unit, as a only a small number of women give birth there and the 
numbers have been declining every year.  
  
The Committee highlighted that there is conflicting information regarding projected birth 
rates. The Start Well consultation stated they were in decline whilst a Barnet report on 
school place planning predicted an increase. Also, the Jewish birth rate is higher than the 
non-religious community. The Programme Director said they were projecting a downward 
trend in births overall, but they would review the NHS modelling again.  
  
The Committee raised concerns about decreases in hospital beds and resources for 
maternity services for Barnet residents. The Programme Director said the proposals did 
not include a net decrease in beds. The capacity in maternity wards would be in the right 
place, with the right skills to make the best use of resources. The proposals were not 
about reducing provision overall but changing where services are located. 
  
The Programme Director said they had been considering the impact on the Jewish 
community and would look at birth rates in the next phase of the integrated impact 
assessment. 
  
A Committee Member said the local community is concerned about the proposals for the 
closure of the Edgware Birthing Centre and asked if residents were aware of the current 
low usage. The Programme Director said they had been reaching out to residents with 
different types of consultation methods in Edgware.  
  
The Committee asked how the consultation response would impact the outcome. The 
Programme Director said the consultation was not a vote, but they were gathering all the 
information.  She said that they would consider the evidence and decide upon the next 
steps. The status quo was not viable, and changes needed to be made. 
  
A Committee Member asked whether it is possible to adjust the current capacity in units 
rather than close services. The Programme Director said the Trusts did not have the 
activity or staff to upgrade existing units.  
  
The Committee noted that it was important to take into consideration new housing 
development and the subsequent impact on population growth and need for services. 
  
Committee Members were concerned as the Royal Free had developed culturally 
sensitive services for the Jewish community and queried if these would then be 
recreated at the Whittington. The Programme Director said the consideration would be 
given to the special relationship between the Jewish community and Royal Free and how 
this could be shared. 
  
The Committee agreed to respond to the consultation with the following 
recommendations: 
  
       Data in Barnet predicts a rise in birth rates in the course of the next decade (Children 

& Education Overview & Scrutiny Sub-Committee, 7 March 2024 (see p100, section 
2.7 here) whilst the Start Well consultation documents say birth rates are falling.  The 
Sub-Committee is concerned about this contradictory data.  

  

https://barnet.moderngov.co.uk/documents/g11460/Public%20reports%20pack%2007th-Mar-2024%2019.00%20Children%20and%20Education%20Overview%20and%20Scrutiny%20Sub-Committee.pdf?T=10
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       Barnet has a large orthodox Jewish population whose birth rate is likely to be higher 
than non-religious groups. Are the overall figures masking rising birth rates in specific 
communities that could impact on choice and availability for Barnet residents? 

  
       The Integrated Care Board (ICB) must take into account the impact of new housing 

developments in Barnet which will lead to population increases and a need for 
additional local services. Much of that growth is in the West of the borough which has 
a natural transport route to the Royal Free. The change in tenure and size mix in 
some of our newer developments may  impact on birth rates, with more family 
housing and affordable rented units. 

  
       If the ICB is able to increase the overall number of nurses and hospital staff, it could 

mean there would not be a need to introduce these proposals and close services. 
This could be key to ensuring safe staffing levels in the light of recruitment 
challenges.  

  
       The Sub-Committee is concerned about the quality of the existing maternity services 

at the Whittington Hospital. 
  
       The ICB impact assessment noted that vulnerable communities would be affected by 

the proposals. The Committee is concerned that Barnet’s increasing diversity and 
health inequalities experienced by black and Asian communities needs to be 
recognised in this consultation. It is very important that their voices are heard and 
assurance was sought that they would be recognised and taken into account.  

  
       The Jewish community has established important relationships with the Royal Free 

which supported their cultural needs. The Committee isconcerned that these specific 
facilities and cultural understanding and sensitivity for orthodox Jewish women might 
be lost if the Royal Free unit closes, and that they cannot simply be re-provided at the 
Whittington.  

  
  
RESOLVED that the Committee agreed that the Integrated Care Board be invited to 
attend a future meeting and present the public response to the consultation.  
  
  

9.    Q3 2023/24 ADULT SOCIAL CARE PERFORMANCE REPORT  
 
The Executive Director, Communities, Adults and Health presented the report. 
  
A Committee Member asked about the proportion of adults in contact with secondary 
mental health services. The Executive Director reported that the council does not provide 
this service, nor does it relate to people who are directly supported by the council. 
However, the Committee could seek further information from the Mental Health Trust on 
the outcomes from this indicator, and on whether it is helping people to live independent 
lives. 
  
In response to concerns about the decline in use of direct payments, the Executive 
Director said the team is asking for feedback about the advice offered by Social Workers 
to clients. The department also offered prepaid cards and is open to suggestions on how 
to make the process easier. 
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RESOLVED that the Committee note the report.   
   
   

10.    COMMISSIONING APPROACH FOR CARE HOMES IN BARNET  
 
The Executive Director for Communities, Adults and Health noted that the report had 
been requested by the Committee to help gain a better understanding of the council’s 
relationship with care homes. The Assistant Director of Community & Performance and 
Director of Integrated Commissioning were also in attendance to answer questions. 
  
In response to questions, it was reported that;  
  

         Clients’ individual care needs are assessed, and a suitable care home placement 
is identified for them. If they want to be placed in a specific care of their choice this 
is possible but the council contribution to care home fees will be capped on their 
assessed need in a council commissioned placement.   

  
         If a client’s care needs to change, this is assessed by the council. There is no 

statutory timeframe for the re-assessment, but the council aims to do this as quickly 
as possible.  

  
         The challenges with recruitment and retention of staff in the care sector was national 

and regional issue. Wages, conditions and training were important, but a whole range 
of measures are needed. There is a need for parity of esteem in social care career 
progression. 

  
         Barnet has invested additional money to ensure that clients’ cultural needs are met in 

care homes.  
  

         The council is working towards London living wage accreditation.  
  

RESOLVED that the Committee note the report.   
  
   

11.    ADULT SOCIAL CARE ENGAGEMENT AND CO-PRODUCTION REPORT  
 
The Director of Integrated Commissioning presented the report.  She reported that this 
work had improved the delivery of social care and led to discussions about language with 
people with lived experience. In light of concerns raised by this Committee, additional 
work could be undertaken to look at the uptake of direct payments. 
  
In response to a question, the Executive Director, Communities, Adults & Health reported 
that the recent engagement exercise on the Enablement Service had led to improved 
outcomes, including helping people on the cusp of needing care leading to savings in the 
Medium Term Financial Strategy. 
  
The Chair thanked officers for attending the meeting. 
  
RESOLVED that the Committee note the report.   
  
  

12.    LONG COVID UPDATE  
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The Clinical Business Unit Manager, Hubert Sakkariyas,Central London Community 
Healthcare NHS Trust, gave an overview of the services in place to support Long Covid, 
highlighting that there is a strong emphasis on self-management. The committee also 
received an overview of the study on Long Covid. 
  
In response to a question, it was reported that some areas in Barnet are not accessing 
services, and more work is being done to reach communities, including raising 
awareness amongst GPs about the services available. 
  
RESOLVED that the Committee note the report.   
  
  

13.    TASK AND FINISH GROUPS UPDATE  
 
The Committee received a report on two Task and Finish Groups: 
  

         The Access to Primary Care report is being finalised and will be presented to the 
next committee meeting. 

  
         The Discharge to Assess Task and Finish Group has commenced and will 

undertake some visits to services shortly. 
  
RESOLVED that the Committee note the report.   
  
  

14.    CABINET FORWARD PLAN  
 
RESOLVED that the Committee note the Cabinet Forward Plan.   
  
  

15.    ADULTS & HEALTH OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY SUB-COMMITTEE WORK 
PROGRAMME  
 
RESOLVED that the Committee note the Forward Work Programmes for the Adults & 
Health Overview and Scrutiny Sub-Committee and the Health and Wellbeing Board.   
  
  

16.    ANY ITEM(S) THAT THE CHAIR DECIDES ARE URGENT  
 
None. 
 
 
 

The meeting finished at 9.20 pm 
 


